
 Zoning Board of Appeals

Dudley Municipal Complex

71 West Main Street

Dudley, MA  01571

Minutes of Meeting

April 6, 2023
Meeting was called to order at 7:00PM by Chairman George Slingo. The pledge was recited.
Roll Call

In Attendance: George Slingo Chairman, John Glynn, Wesley Pettit, Maureen Chickering, Steven Watroba.
Also Present: Sherri Urena of 15 G & S Drive, John Love 16 G & S Drive, Chris & Anne Either of 17 G & S Drive, Brad Bennett of 19 G & S Drive, Chris Bartholomew of 18 G & S Drive, Mark Browing at 22 G & S Drive, Kurt Liden of 5 Cardinal Drive, Jane Harry 8 Franks Lane, Steven Slyk of 25 G & S Drive 
Documents physically identified, discussed, considered, or voted by the Board:
Plans on placement of Chicken Coop at 15 G & S Drive 
Meeting Minutes November 3, 2022

Public Hearing – 15 G & S Drive

Sherri Urena – I am here representing my parents as they are the owners of the house. We have six chickens and are here looking to receive a permit for them. 

Maureen Chickering – Do you plan to keep it at just six chickens, or will you be adding to them at some point? 

Sherri Urena – We will be keeping them at only six chickens and no roosters. We were given these chickens last fall from someone who couldn’t have them and asked us to help. I agreed to take them after I read online that Dudley was a right to farm community. I was not aware that I needed a special permit for them. It was only supposed to be a temporary situation, but it has now turned into a more permanent situation which brought me here today. 
Wes Pettit – How large is the lot? 

Steven Watroba – I looked it up on the assessor database and it’s approximately 15000 square feet or 0.35 Acres. It’s zoned R15. 

John Love – If the permit is granted will it be limited to six chickens? Is it going to require that the chickens be kept from roaming off the property? Does the permit go with the owners if the property was sold, or does it stay with the new owners allowing them to use it? What time frame does the permit cover? Will they need to renew it? About How many permits have been issued in the past year in town for chickens? 
George Slingo – We can put any limitations we want to at all on the permit. So yes, we can limit it to only six chickens and we can make it required that they don’t roam off the property. The permit is for the owners not the property. So, if it is sold it is not transferable to the new owners. There is no set time frame the permit would cover. There would be perpetuity with the permit meaning they would not have to renew. We have not issued any special permits in the last year in town for chickens. 

Chris Either - It’s obvious I am against this permit being issued. I’m not against farming in Dudley. I recognize that we have a rich farming history in town. It’s just in our neighborhood that I don’t think it belongs. We live on 15000 square feet lots. Our yards abut each other so there’s no buffers in between. We are on top of each other, and it is just way to tight of an area for livestock. Once you approve this permit what is to stop them from then putting in bigger livestock on such a small piece of land. 

Steven Watroba – Mr. Chairman lets just clarify that if this permit is granted it doesn’t mean that we allow them six chickens then tomorrow they can go and try to put a couple of horses in the coop. The work livestock in the regulations is just so that all livestock is considered in the request we can and would limit the permit to the specific livestock that the petitioner is asking for. 
Anne Either – Along with my husband I do not wish to pass this permit. They said they had no rooster, but they did. You cleared up my concerns that they could add more livestock but what about the rodents they may attract because I don’t want that near my house. 

Brad Bennett - My question is why would this even be a consideration to change the by law after this much time of not allowing livestock in our neighborhood? 
Wes Pettit – Everyone in town and in your neighborhood has the right to apply for a special permit. The bylaw has not been changed nor are we changing it tonight. We have made no decision. Why are we considering it you asked? We must as the board because everyone again has that right to come before us and ask us to consider it. 

Chris Bartholomew – My concern about this issue is also rodents. My experience has been that rates will inevitably move in when there are chickens on site. So that is the reason I am against it. 

Mark Browning – Like others I am not against farming but not in our neighborhood. There are rules for a reason. My concern is wildlife. Coyotes, things like that will become a problem when there are chickens. We have young children in the neighborhood so with the predators that will start to come we now have safety issues for our kids. I also feel it will affect the value of the houses next to it. If someone wants to put up their house for sale, they are going to have a harder time selling it when people come to look at it and see a coop full of chickens next door. 

Kurt Liden – We are at the property behind them on the opposite road. Our lot is twice the size of theirs and I consider our lot too small to have chickens. My concern is cleanliness. It will bring in rodents. Everyone knows that. Who is going to control where the chicken excrement goes. Is it going to go in a trash bag and picked up instead of dumped possibly against the back line of my property. 

Jane Harry – I think it’s a great discussion that is going on here. My concern is the fact that the permit should limit the number of chickens allowed and not be able to be transferred to a new owner. I would also ask the petitioner what the purpose of the chickens is. I feel that if the permit goes forward the specifics should be in it so that everything is clear. 
George Slingo – Just so everyone knows. The Zoning Enforcement Officer would be the one to make a site visit if the permit is approved and make sure the coop is within the 50 feet setback requirements. If it is then he would not go back out there unless there was a complaint. 

Steven Slyk – I’m not an abutter to the property in question but this is in the interest of the neighborhood. I ask you as a group to consider the interest of these owners in this neighborhood. I’ve worked in banking for many years, and I can tell you that having livestock in a neighborhood like this will bring down the neighborhood in values. This has been one of the best neighborhoods built by Gunther and Sabaj in the early 70’s. Having livestock in the neighborhood would ruin the integrity of the neighborhood that they had in mind. I ask you as a group to protect our neighborhood’s interest. 
No more abutters request to speak. 
John Glynn – I make a motion to close the public hearing. 

Wes Pettit – I second the motion 

Board Votes – Passes Unanimously. 

Public Hearing closed at 7:46PM

John Glynn – I think we can decide on this tonight. As much as Dudley is a right to farm, we do need to think of the size of the lots in this neighborhood and what would be the best interest of the neighborhood. 

Wes Pettit – I agree. I understand the chickens have been there since the fall and they are just now becoming a problem for the neighbors but if we were to approve them, I think it would cause more problems in the long run. 

John Glynn – I make a motion we do not allow this permit for the chickens at 15 G & S Drive.

Wes Pettit – I second the motion. 

Board Votes – Petition for permit is turned down unanimously. 

Approval of Minutes November 3, 2022

John Glynn – I make a motion approve the minutes as they are written. 

Maureen Chickering – I second the motion 

Board Votes: George Aye 

Wes – Aye

John – Aye 

Maureen – Aye 

Steven Watroba – Abstains. 

New Business/Old Business – None

Adjourn 

Wes – I make a motion to adjourn. 

John Glynn – I second the motion 

Board Votes – Passes Unanimously 

Meeting adjourned at 7:50PM

Respectfully submitted,
Amanda Jacobson
ZBA Clerk
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